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world how Hellenic ideals such as equality and 
friendship have stood the test of time and con-
tinue to flourish at a global level. Hellenic cul-
ture, whether through its development of 
democratic government or its espousal of 
friendly competition, encourages people to 
come together amicably even during the most 
difficult of times. 

Mr. Speaker, it would be hard to imagine a 
United States of America, or even the world, 
without the great contributions from Greece. I 
will continue to work in Congress to support 
Hellenic causes and our strong and important 
alliance. I would like to join my colleagues in 
congratulating Greece on the anniversary of 
its independence. 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker, and I urge my col-
leagues to join me in celebrating this anniver-
sary.
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Mr. PAUL. Mr. Speaker, I rise to introduce 
the Television Consumer Freedom Act, legis-
lation repealing regulations that interfere with 
a consumer’s ability to obtain desired tele-
vision programming. The Television Consumer 
Freedom Act also repeals federal regulations 
that would increase the cost of a television. 

My office has received numerous calls from 
rural satellite and cable TV customers who are 
upset because their satellite or cable service 
providers have informed them that they will 
lose access to certain network and cable pro-
gramming. The reason my constituents cannot 
obtain their desired satellite and cable serv-
ices is that the satellite and cable ‘‘market-
place’’ is fraught with government interven-
tionism at every level. Local governments 
have historically granted cable companies 
franchises of monopoly privilege. Government 
has previously intervened to invalidate ‘‘exclu-
sive dealings’’ contracts between private par-
ties, namely cable service providers and pro-
gram creators, and has most recently imposed 
price controls. The Library of Congress has 
even been delegated the power to determine 
prices at which program suppliers must make 
their programs available to cable and satellite 
programming service providers. 

It is, of course, within the constitutionally 
enumerated powers of Congress to ‘‘promote 
the progress of Science and Useful Arts by 
securing for limited Times to Authors and In-
ventors the Exclusive Right to their respective 
Writings and Discoveries.’’ However, operating 
a clearing-house for the subsequent transfer 
of such property rights in the name of setting 
a just price or ‘‘instilling competition’’ via ‘‘cen-
tral planning’’ seems to be neither economi-
cally prudent nor justifiable under this enumer-
ated power. This process is one best reserved 
to the competitive marketplace. 

It is impossible for the government to set 
the just price for satellite programming. Over 
regulation of the cable industry has resulted in 
competition among service providers for gov-
ernment privilege rather than free market com-
petition among providers to offer a better prod-
uct at a lower price. While federal regulation 
does leave satellite programming service pro-

viders free to bypass the governmental royalty 
distribution scheme and negotiate directly with 
owners of programming for program rights, 
there is a federal prohibition on satellite serv-
ice providers making local network affiliates’ 
programs available to nearby satellite sub-
scribers. This bill repeals that federal prohibi-
tion so satellite service providers may freely 
negotiate with program owners for program-
ming desired by satellite service subscribers. 
Technology is now available by which viewers 
could view network programs via satellite as 
presented by their nearest network affiliate. 
This market-generated technology will remove 
a major stumbling block to negotiations that 
should currently be taking place between net-
work program owners and satellite service 
providers. 

This bill also repeals federal laws that force 
cable companies to carry certain programs. 
These federal ‘‘must carry’’ mandates deny 
cable companies the ability to provide the pro-
gramming their customers’ desire. Decisions 
about what programming to carry on a cable 
system should be made by consumers, not 
federal bureaucrats. 

The Television Consumer Freedom Act also 
repeals federal regulations that mandate that 
all TVs sold in the United States contain ‘‘dig-
ital technology.’’ In complete disregard of all 
free market and constitutional principles, the 
FCC actually plans to forbid consumers from 
buying TVs, after 2006 that are not equipped 
to carry digital broadcasts. According to Ste-
phen Moore of the CATO Institute, this could 
raise the price of a TV by as much as $250 
dollars. While some television manufactures 
and broadcasters may believe they will benefit 
from this government-imposed price increase, 
they will actually lose business as consumers 
refrain from purchasing new TVs because of 
the government mandated price increase. 

Mr. Speaker, the federal government should 
not interfere with a consumer’s ability to pur-
chase services such as satellite or cable tele-
vision in the free market. I therefore urge my 
colleagues to take a step toward restoring 
freedom by cosponsoring my Television Con-
sumer Freedom Act.
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Mr. SMITH of New Jersey. Mr. Speaker, 
today I am introducing H.R. 4020, the State 
Veterans Home Nurse Recruitment Act of 
2004, a bill to assist state veterans’ homes in 
hiring and retaining nurses. Mr. Evans, the 
gentleman from Illinois and Ranking Member 
of the Committee on Veterans’ Affairs, joins 
me as an original cosponsor of this important 
legislation. 

H.R. 4020 would allow states which already 
receive per diem payments and have an es-
tablished employee incentive programs to 
apply to receive up to 50 percent of the an-
nual cost of such incentive programs, but no 
more than 2 percent of the annual amount of 
per diem payments per fiscal year. These 
funds would be paid from VA’s health care 
budget, just as the per diem payments are 
now being paid. 

State veterans’ homes first began serving 
veterans in the wake of the Civil War. In 1888, 
Congress authorized the first Federal aid to 
states which maintained homes for disabled 
American soldiers and sailors in need of long 
term care. At the time, the payments amount-
ed to about 30 cents per resident per day. In 
the years since, Congress has made several 
major revisions to the program to expand the 
base of payments to include specialized hos-
pital, nursing home, domiciliary, and adult day 
health care. 

Now the largest provider of long-term care 
to our nation’s veterans, the state veterans’ 
home system plays a vital role in caring for 
the growing number of aging veterans. The 
veteran population most in need of nursing 
home care, those veterans 85 years or older, 
grew from about 387,000 in FY 1998 to 
870,000 in FY 2003, more than a 100 percent 
increase over the past five years. This veteran 
population is expected to continue to rise to 
about 1.3 million by mid-decade. 

The Department of Health and Human Serv-
ices (HHS) in 2002 surveyed the 50 states 
and Puerto Rico to learn how states are re-
sponding to needs for health care workers. 
Ninety percent reported a shortage of nursing 
staff as a major concern in their responses. In 
efforts to respond to these nursing and other 
health work force shortages, 44 of 50 states 
reported establishing task forces and commis-
sions to study and seek solutions. The focus 
of the task forces or commissions in 25 states 
was to study shortages in the long-term care 
work force. 

While the HHS study documented the extent 
of the problems nationally, I am aware of dif-
ficulties that the three New Jersey state vet-
erans’ homes in Vineland, Paramus and 
Menlo Park, have faced over the past several 
years in recruiting and retaining quality nursing 
staff. The nursing shortage in my state of New 
Jersey was reported by HHS to be among the 
three highest in the nation. 

Mr. Speaker, we have an obligation to en-
sure that our veterans receive the benefits that 
they have earned through their service, includ-
ing long-term care of high quality. I urge my 
colleagues to cosponsor H.R. 4020.
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Mr. MCINNIS. Mr. Speaker, it is a privilege 
to rise today to pay tribute to Betty Proctor for 
her selfless dedication to the community of 
Jefferson County, Colorado, and congratulate 
her on receiving the ‘‘Power of One’’ award at 
the 2004 Colorado Woman Conference. This 
award is bestowed upon women who have 
made a remarkable impact on their commu-
nity, and Betty could not be a more worthy re-
cipient. 

Betty’s life has always revolved around pub-
lic service, having established more than thirty 
non-profit organizations over the years. After 
retiring from the Jefferson County Social Serv-
ices six years ago, Betty has dedicated her 
time to an organization she founded, called 
Helping Hearts & Hands. The organization 
raises money for people who need emergency 
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